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While rural students enter higher education at lower rates than their urban 
and suburban counterparts, an even smaller number of rural students make 
the active choice to leave their community and pursue a postsecondary de-
gree in an urban setting. As part of a larger phenomenological study, this ar-
ticle explored the motivating factors for rural students who chose to attend 
an urban university and how the rural students understood the role of their 
rural community in their decision to attend an urban institution.   
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Rural Students are a growing popula-
tion on college and university campus-
es in the United States (Koricich et al., 

2018; Legutko, 2008; NCES, 2014). With 
high graduation rates from high school, but 
matriculation rates into higher education 
that lag behind their urban and suburban 
counterparts, some stakeholders in higher 
education are looking to rural students as 
an answer to enrollment challenges (Texas 
A&M, 2014). Previous research has consid-
ered reasons that rural students struggle 
with the choice to pursue higher education 
and why they may choose to remain in or 
near their community if they do pursue a 
degree (ex. Demi, et al., 2009; Hillman, 
2016; Longhurst, 2017). The current study 
sought to better understand what factors 
might motivate those students who do ulti-
mately choose to leave their rural communi-
ty to pursue their degree in an urban area. 
Urban institutions interested in enrolling ru-
ral students should understand the context 
rural students are being recruited from and 
the factors that might motivate rural stu-
dents to move to an urban area to pursue 
a degree. Furthermore, understanding the 
motivations behind rural students’ enroll-
ment decisions may help faculty and staff 
better meet the needs and expectations of 
these students once they arrive on an urban 
campus. Therefore, for the purpose of this 
study, we examined the research question: 
What are common factors that motivate ru-
ral students to pursue a postsecondary de-
gree in an urban area?  

College Choice for Rural Students
College choice is described as the pro-

cess that students experience in the tran-
sition from high school to college (Pitre 
et al., 2006). Chapman’s (1981) model of 
student college choice specifies the need 
to take into account both background and 
current characteristics of the student, the 
student’s family, and the characteristics of 
the college. Hossler and Gallagher’s (1987) 
model of college choice also identifies both 
internal and external variables that are 

necessary to understand students’ college 
choice. The internal and external variables 
intertwine throughout three stages: pre-
disposition, search, and choice (Pitre et al.,  
2006). Pitre and colleagues (2006) utilize 
both of the aforementioned models in their 
proposed integrated model of college choice 
that includes behavioral aspects, specifically 
within the predisposition stage.  

Hillman and Boland (2018) highlight the 
role of geography in the college choice pro-
cess, characterizing it as “highly localized” 
with a majority of students attending public 
two-year or four-year institutions choosing 
a school within 25 miles of home, and the 
largest percentage (41%) of private four-
year institutions coming from within 25 of 
the institution. The geographic component 
of college choice can be particularly import-
ant for those students with close ties to their 
community, such as rural students (Long-
hurst, 2017; Tyler et al., 2011). However, 
these students may find themselves in what 
Hillman and Boland (2018) call education 
“deserts” or “refuges,” in which students 
have no or extremely limited local options 
for higher education. This provides context 
Koricich and colleagues’ (2018) work, which 
reveals that students from rural communi-
ties are not only less likely to enroll in high-
er education, but the disparities are even 
greater for those enrolling at four-year in-
stitutions, particularly those that are highly 
selective. With the strong place-attachment 
being a common characteristic for rural stu-
dents (Longhurst, 2017), understanding the 
role of geography in college choice could be 
a vital component to college choice for this 
population (Hillman, 2016; Hillman & Bo-
land, 2018). Sansone and colleagues (2020) 
highlight that this might be particularly im-
portant for rural students of color. 

In an attempt to add to research char-
acterizing rural students’ college attainment 
process, Morton and colleagues (2018) found 
three categories in rural student’s percep-
tions pertaining to college access; percep-
tion of rurality, perception of college access, 
and perceived factors influencing college 
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attainment. Utilizing focus group interviews 
based in a social capital framework, Morton 
et al. (2018) identified internal and external 
factors that contribute to understanding ru-
ral students’ challenges with college attain-
ment. Similar to the forthcoming research 
on economic opportunities, students iden-
tified the lack of opportunity in their rural 
community as one of many driving external 
factors for their college aspirations. 

Economic Opportunities
Opportunities for economic mobility 

were found as one set of external factors 
in rural student college choice (Morton et. 
al, 2018). Carr and Kafalas (2009) acknowl-
edge that career opportunities in rural com-
munities can provide for a family; however, 
these opportunities can be subject to “stag-
nating wages, disappearing benefits, and 
downsizing” (pp. 20-21).  Students begin 
wrestling with the tension that exists be-
tween their desire to remain in their rural 
community and concerns that the commu-
nity will be unable to support their career 
aspirations as early as the seventh grade 
(Demi, et al., 2009). This can also be seen 
in Means’ 2018 case study, which focused 
on the career and college aspirations of ru-
ral Black and Latinx middle school students.  
His work highlights how the economy within 
the rural community the case was based re-
lied on the manufacturing industry; howev-
er,  those jobs were now gone. The students 
in the study were looking toward careers in 
fields such as medicine, science, the arts, 
and the law. While they had not fully devel-
oped their plans for college at this age, the 
participants understood higher education to 
be the next step toward careers in those ar-
eas.     

Agger and colleagues (2018) found that 
adolescents’ increased perceptions of job 
opportunities in their rural community were 
associated with decreased educational aspi-
rations. Furthermore, those rural youth who 
revealed higher educational aspirations were 
more likely to migrate out of the rural envi-

ronment than those with lower educational 
aspirations. Means and colleagues (2016) 
studied a group of rural African American 
high school students in the Southeast and 
found that they experienced 

two primary points of tension related 
to college and career aspirations and 
their rural community: tension related 
to limited career opportunities in the 
students’ community given their career 
aspirations and tension related to col-
lege choice and leaving home to attend 
college (p. 555).

In the end, while students may often feel 
that career opportunities in their home-
town are limited, pursuing a postsecond-
ary degree can contribute to a phenomenon 
known as rural brain drain, which reveals 
ways in which rural communities not only 
invest in and prepare their highest achiev-
ing students for higher education but also 
encourage them to move away and pursue 
it. This concept was also evident in a study 
by Sherman and Sage (2011), in which the 
researchers explored how education is ei-
ther valued or rejected by the rural commu-
nity. The findings revealed that education 
can be a source of tension and confusion in 
which local schools can be the source of ei-
ther inclusion or exclusion from the commu-
nity’s limited resources and social support 
(Sherman & Sage, 2011). Sherman and 
Sage (2011) also found that the communi-
ty’s best and brightest students were pro-
vided more support and often encouraged 
to pursue higher education outside of the 
community. 

Means and colleagues (2016) conduct-
ed an instrumental qualitative case study to 
understand how rural African American high 
school students experience the college-go-
ing process. One of the findings highlight-
ed the tension related to limited career op-
portunities in the students’ community and 
tension related to college choice and leaving 
home to attend college. Means et al. (2016) 
also identified a social theme in their data in 
which their participants felt encouraged to 
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leave the community to pursue a postsec-
ondary degree by family members and staff 
from their high school and college access 
programs. 

Theodori and Theodori (2015) high-
light that rural students whose education-
al aspirations include vocational and trade 
school, as well as community college, tend 
to remain in their hometown community. 
Using multivariate logistic regression, their 
study revealed that a higher attachment to 
the community and a sense of belonging 
are independently and significantly associ-
ated with intentions to migrate. Longhurst 
(2017) found that place-attachment, con-
ceptualized as an affinity for a place and 
affection for the particular qualities of that 
place, played a significant role in college 
choice. Rural students in Southern Oregon 
were influenced by place-attachment to at-
tend the local community college and Long-
hurst (2017) found that students were both 
attached to the physical space of where 
they grew up as well as the familial ties that 
existed there.  

Values
The models of college choice previously 

offered, discuss both external and internal 
factors. While economic opportunities may 
be a primary external factor, real or per-
ceived alignment or conflict between a stu-
dent’s values and those of their rural com-
munity and potential college could serve 
as one of the internal factors in the college 
choice process. Rural areas are often de-
scribed as small and familial; areas in which 
most, if not all, members of the communi-
ty know each other (Morton et al., 2018). 
This familiarity prominent in rural areas can 
contribute to the development of commu-
nalism, a term coined by Boykin (1983) and 
defined as an awareness of the fundamen-
tal interdependence of people (as cited in 
Tyler et al., 2011). Communalism can play 
a role in the attachment students have to 
their home community and to their fami-
ly (Tyler et al., 2011). While communalism 
may lend itself to increasing place-attach-

ment for students, it is also relevant in un-
derstanding the previously mentioned com-
munity encouragement that high achieving 
students experience in rural communities. 

It is easy for some to assume that ru-
ral America is conservative and largely Re-
publican, which can be supported by various 
voting data and analyses (Badger, 2012; 
Graham, 2017; Kron, 2012). Research has 
consistently shown that outer suburbs and 
rural areas are strongholds for largely White 
communities that share traditional values. 
On the flip side, urban areas, typically of 
dense social diversity, have historically sup-
ported more liberal views (Uberti, 2017). 
The differences between rural and urban 
spaces, whether perceived or real, are often 
reinforced and accentuated through me-
dia, which can often portray rural spaces as 
“backward” or lacking progress (Donehower 
et al., 2011; Theobald & Wood 2010). Given 
the polarizing understandings of rural ver-
sus urban environments, it could be possible 
for young rural students to find themselves 
caught in between their communities’ val-
ues and those of more liberal cities. 

While the perceived distance between 
rural and urban values could cause many to 
anticipate tensions for rural students who 
enroll at an institution in an urban area, 
Dees (2006) found that students can feel a 
tension between their college campus and 
their hometown even when that campus is 
located within their rural community. Fur-
thermore, Pascarella and Terenzini (2005) 
note the liberalizing effect of higher edu-
cation. Coupling this liberalizing effect with 
the perceived liberal nature of urban spac-
es could further amplify concerns for rural 
students who believe it is important to stay 
connected to their hometown. Still, some 
rural youth may be interested in exploring 
the urban environment they see through 
the media and the more liberal values they 
perceive to exist in those spaces. With limit-
ed research examining rural student experi-
ences in higher education, particularly their 
matriculation to colleges and universities in 
urban settings, pulling together literature 
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that highlights college choice, economic op-
portunity, and potential value differences 
between rural and urban areas reveal fac-
tors that could potentially connect to exist-
ing college choice models. 

Methodology
The research question explored in this 

article is pulled from a larger phenomeno-
logical study that examined how rural stu-
dents made meaning of the phenomenon of 
transitioning between their hometown and 
university campus. The portion of the study 
highlighted here focused on how students 
understood the role their rural community 
played in their choices concerning higher 
education, particularly their choice to at-
tend a university in an urban area.

Sampling 
Eleven participants were selected for 

the study using a combination of criterion 
and maximum variation sampling. Criteria 
for this study included: 1) self-identifying as 
rural, 2) their community falling within the 
NCES (n.d.) categories of town or rural, 3) 
having spent at least their high school years 
in the rural community, 4) being enrolled at 
the university fulltime, and 5) being in at 
least their second consecutive year being 
enrolled at university fulltime. 

Recruiting a diverse cross-section of 
rural people in terms of their personal de-
mographics and the demographics of the 
communities they came from allowed us to 
identify what was common about the expe-
riences of rural students who choose to at-
tend an urban university despite a variety 
of demographic differences. Therefore, re-
cruitment for the study happened by email 
through multiple university listservs, fo-
cusing on organizations, departments, and 
programs that would help us reach students 
who were not only racially and ethnical-
ly diverse, but also came from a variety of 
schools and majors on the campus. The re-
cruitment email included a link to an initial 
survey that helped ensure students met the 
criteria for the study and gathered personal 

and community demographic data to work 
toward maximum variation within the sam-
ple. Ultimately, the intentional recruitment 
strategy yielded variation in the sample that 
was comparable to what would be expect-
ed from the broader student population, so 
the only students who completed the survey 
that were not included in the study were 
those that did not meet the initial criteria 
(See Tables 1 and 2 for participant and com-
munity attributes). 

Data Collection
In addition to the initial survey, stu-

dents also participated in two semi-struc-
tured interviews and journaled throughout 
the research process. Participants were able 
to select the interview location to ensure it 
was a place they would feel comfortable. The 
two semi-structured interviews were based 
on a modified version of Seidman’s (2013) 
phenomenological interviewing model. The 
first interview focused on the students’ life 
history particularly, what it was like growing 
up in their rural community and how they 
made various decisions about higher educa-
tion including their initial decision to go to 
college, where to attend, and what to ma-
jor in. The second interview was typically 
scheduled for three days to one week af-
ter the first to allow an opportunity for the 
participants to reflect on their interview, but 
still be close enough in time to connect back 
to the first interview. This interview focused 
on the students’ experiences on their col-
lege campus, their transitions between their 
hometown and new campus, and how they 
made meaning of those experiences. 

Participants were also given the oppor-
tunity to journal from the first interview un-
til they returned their transcripts for review. 
They were asked to make note whenever 
they noticed their rural upbringing impact-
ing their experiences on campus or when 
their time on campus was affecting their re-
lationship to their hometown or the people 
there. There was no minimum or maximum 
length for journal entries or number of en-
tries participants should complete, this just 
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offered an additional opportunity to capture 
their thoughts between and after the inter-
views. 

Transcripts of the interviews were re-
turned to the students to review for accu-
racy and allow them to offer further expla-
nations or clarifications for anything within 
the interviews about which they wanted to 
share more. Students returned their final 
journal entries with their approval of the 
transcripts from their interviews and any 
additional information they felt was import-
ant to increase the trustworthiness of the 
data. The majority of the data used in this 
article was pulled from the first interview, 
which again focused on the students’ expe-
riences growing up in their rural community 
and their decisions about higher education. 

Data Analysis
Data analysis happened simultaneous-

ly with the data collection process, which 
also helped to increase the trustworthiness 
of the study. Research memos were written 
after each interview to capture aspects of 
the students’ demeanor that may not have 
come across in the recordings and made 
notes about emerging themes. While a con-
ceptual framework was used for other por-
tions of the larger study, analysis for this 
article came from an open coding process 
put forward by van Manen (1990) and be-
gan with an initial holistic approach, reread-
ing the transcripts as a whole, and seeing 
if new themes emerged beyond those cap-
tured within the research memos. Next, we 
used a detailed, or line-by-line, approach in 
which we examined the interviews sentence 
by sentence. Finally, axial coding helped de-
termine relationships that existed between 
the codes and collapse them into broader 
themes. 

In addition to triangulating the data 
across the multiple sources and follow-up 
member checks with available participants, 
peer debriefing with another scholar focused 
on rural students in higher education was 
used to further build on the trustworthiness 
of the study.  Because this scholar works 

with students in a different region of the 
United States, we were also able to better 
understand what findings might be specific 
to the region of the study and what find-
ings might connect to rural students more 
broadly.  

Positionality of Researchers
Ashley grew up in a rural community and 

worked in new student orientation, helping 
students transition into higher education, 
for 10 years before entering a faculty role. 
Karina grew up and has always lived in ur-
ban areas, but has worked in college access 
programs helping students navigate the 
college choice process over the past seven 
years. We share a critical perspective lead 
us to focus on potential power structures 
that impact the experiences of this student 
population and our professional experiences 
with college choice and student transitions 
helped in the formation of practical impli-
cations for the findings that emerged from 
the study.  Having both in-group and out-
group identities also helped us to balance 
an internal understanding of the population 
while working to prevent imposing Ashley’s 
personal experiences on the students.

Findings
Despite the diversity represented across 

the students and the communities they 
came from, we still found that the students 
had similar reasons for seeking out a large 
flagship university in an urban area. Motiva-
tions included encouragement from family 
and community members to pursue a de-
gree from a prestigious institution, interest 
in a career that they felt could not be sup-
ported by the economy of their hometown, 
and a lack of alignment between their per-
sonal values and specific values espoused 
in their hometown resulting in a desire to 
explore different worldviews.

Encouragement
Encouragement from family or commu-

nity members consistently played a role in 
choosing to pursue their dreams beyond the 
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boundaries of their community. This includ-
ed both encouragement to pursue a post-
secondary degree in general, as well as, en-
couragement to seek out an opportunity at 
this specific institution because of its strong 
reputation. 

Many of the students talked about pur-
suing a degree as a foregone conclusion in 
their family.  Samuel shared the following 
about his mother:

She’s like, “I don’t care where you go. I 
don’t care what you study. But you have 
to at least get an education, at least as 
much education as I have,” because she 
got her bachelor’s degree…. my dad 
didn’t go to college, so my mom saw 
how hard it was on him to try to find a 
job, keep a job.

His mother made it clear that obtaining a 
college degree was a priority. Kathleen 
similarly talked about higher education as 
a foregone conclusion in her family.  She 
shared “In my family, college was always a 
thing.  Like it never was an option… It was 
just always assumed.”  These constant mes-
sages played an important role in students’ 
decision to leave and pursue a degree.

Isabel also shared that for her parents’ 
higher education was a “done deal. You’re 
going. I don’t care where. You’re going.” 
She discussed a college preparation center 
at her high school that encouraged students 
to pursue dual credit courses as a way to 
save money on their future degree, but she 
emphasized that continued motivation from 
her mother was what really encouraged her 
to do well in those courses so she would be 
able to enter a prestigious institution when 
she graduated. While Isabel was hesitant 
because of the financial sacrifices that would 
need to be made to support her at the uni-
versity, her father continued to encourage 
her to pursue this great opportunity.

Students also received encouragement 
from others in their high school and ru-
ral community.  In addition to the college 
preparation center mentioned by Isabel, 
Laura discussed the role of a local Upward 
Bound program on her decision to go to col-

lege and exposure to schools in larger cities.  
Outside of these organized programs, Aar-
on discussed the encouragement that came 
from his teachers and older students from 
his hometown. He explained,

I did really well with my grades so a lot 
of my teachers and counselors would al-
ways say, ‘have you thought about col-
lege yet? Which college are you thinking 
of going to?’ And I feel like just the ac-
tion of having my teachers and any peo-
ple in higher authority talk about col-
lege, it sort of implanted the idea that 
college was not really an option, but the 
next step in me growing as a person.

As he began to decide where to go to col-
lege his older friends who had already ma-
triculated at the university shared what a 
different experience it was to go to a bigger 
university in a bigger city and once again 
highlighted the strong reputation of the in-
stitution.  
 For Travis, encouragement came from 
a professor at the local junior college. He 
explained:

I had a lot of influential professors at 
[my junior college], but one was a [uni-
versity] alum herself and she kept say-
ing like, I think you need to go – you 
need to go  [there], you need to go to 
[my alma mater], that’s the best one in 
[the state].

Students noted that the university had a 
strong reputation in their community and 
enrolling there caused people to think, “Oh 
wow, you’re smart. You’ve made it.”  This di-
rect and indirect encouragement from their 
family and community members played a 
role in students not only pursuing higher 
education but seeking out that opportunity 
at one of the top schools in the state.

Career
For many students, the careers they 

aspired to were a driving factor for their 
pursuit of higher education and interest 
in moving to an urban area. The students 
had clear career goals that would require at 
least a bachelor’s degree to pursue. Many of 
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the participants had plans to continue their 
education and pursue a graduate degree as 
well. The students did not see remaining in 
their community as a viable option for pur-
suing their desired careers. Aaron shared:

I felt like living in the [rural] town was 
sort of – I didn’t really see a future there. 
It’s a small town so I don’t think I could 
have grown as a person in that town. So 
it’s just more of a starting point for me.

With clear intentions for their future set, 
many of the students not only felt they 
needed to leave to pursue their degree but 
did not see an opportunity to pursue their 
chosen field in their hometown and there-
fore did not intend to return after gradua-
tion.

Layne shared how her decision to major 
in psychology was influenced by what she 
did not see in her rural community.

I saw in rural places mental health isn’t 
really like a big thing…I guess my major 
was also influenced by like my experi-
ences in my town because I had a sucky 
time growing up and I want to help kids 
that are having a sucky time like I did.

Furthermore, her parents told her “you can 
only go to the big places if you get a legit 
major or job.”  Knowing that she wanted to 
move to a larger city, she ultimately decided 
to pursue a career as a licensed therapist.

 Furthermore, just as many of the stu-
dents were encouraged by their family and 
community members to pursue their degree 
at the university because of its prestige, a 
part of their final choice to enroll was be-
cause of the strong reputation of their spe-
cific program inside the larger institution.  
Michelle explained that she spent a lot of 
time googling different schools and pro-
grams and finally decided that she “really 
liked the idea of being able to say, ‘I went 
to [the university]!’ Like the best place! This 
is where I went to school.  This is where 
my degree is from.” It was the best school 
for the major she wanted to pursue but she 
also understood the weight the name of the 
institution carried more broadly.  Kathleen 
similarly found that the department for her 

major was well regarded with lots of oppor-
tunities for field and research experiences 
and she shared, “its academic standing was 
awesome, obviously, and I wanted to be a 
part of that.” For both women, the careers 
they were seeking are primarily found in 
large urban centers. The students often un-
derstood that the size and prestige of the 
institution presented a wide range of unique 
opportunities while they pursued their de-
gree, which would serve them well in their 
next steps toward their career beyond grad-
uation.

Career aspirations were a driving fac-
tor in the participants’ choices to leave their 
community and pursue a degree. Still, it was 
not that the students were simply trying to 
get out of their rural community. Some of 
the students discussed returning to their 
hometown someday when they retired. This 
sentiment revealed that, for many of the 
students, the purpose of enrolling in high-
er education was not simply because they 
wanted to leave where they grew up, but 
because they wanted to pursue new oppor-
tunities that they did not believe would be 
available to them in their rural community. 

Seeking New Values
Despite the varied political leanings of 

the rural communities represented in this 
study, each student described his or her 
hometown as conservative. The students 
further explained that they described their 
community as conservative because of the 
restrictive norms related to gender roles 
and sexuality that they saw within the com-
munity. All 11 students noted that the local 
churches, Protestant or Catholic, were the 
primary influence on the conservative val-
ues espoused in their community. 

Emilia discussed the impact that the lo-
cal churches had on her community broadly 
by explaining, “if you weren’t going to church 
on a Sunday people just looked at you a little 
bit different. There was a pressure to con-
form to a religion of some sort.”  She not-
ed a clear pressure that existed within the 
community to conform to the church-going 
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culture. Samantha’s description of her own 
town also highlighted the influence of local 
churches when shared about how there was 
still a lot of prayer in the schools and that 
most of the social interaction in the commu-
nity that was not connected to the schools 
came through churches. 

 The participants often linked the 
strong influence of the church to the con-
servative views concerning gender and sex-
uality that were pervasive within the com-
munity. Samuel explained, “They’re very 
pro-binary gender in my church. Like that’s 
it. If you’re born – if the doctor assigns you 
male, you are a male until the day you die.”  
Samuel knew that there were likely people 
in his hometown who identified as non-bi-
nary but understood how the community 
would silence them. The strong messages 
around the gender binary and sexual orien-
tation that participants received from their 
rural community led to those who did not fit 
within specific gender stereotypes or iden-
tified as gay or queer feeling uncomfortable 
being open about their gender expression or 
sexual orientation within their hometown. 

For example, Layne shared that grow-
ing up in her town she was often judged for 
being “tomboyish” and assumed to be a les-
bian.  She said that many in her town held 
the view that

‘God doesn’t like them so I don’t like 
them.’ Like that was kind of the attitude 
they had towards me just because like I 
guess in rural communities they have a 
very binary, I guess that’s the word, like 
very strict binary.

She discussed these judgments coming well 
before she even developed an understanding 
of her own sexuality.  This informed who she 
eventually came out to later in life when she 
“realized, ‘Oh, I’m queer actually because I 
kind of like everyone and nothing’s wrong 
with that.’”  Knowing the judgment she had 
already faced from assumptions about her 
sexual orientation she limited those she 
came out to in her hometown.  Travis and 
Samuel discussed similar instances as they 
watched people judge others in their com-

munity as they were simultaneously begin-
ning to understand their own sexual orien-
tations as bisexual and gay.  
While these students feared direct judgment 
from members of their community, all of the 
students who identified as both cisgender 
and heterosexual also felt uncomfortable 
with many of the restrictive ideas around 
gender and sexuality in their hometowns. 
The participants felt that their personal val-
ues did not align with the conservative norms 
that were prevalent in their rural communi-
ty and specifically sought admission to not 
only an urban university but also one they 
perceived to be liberal. Aaron explained, “I 
heard people say [this city] is very liberal as 
a city. So it definitely attracted me because 
it was very outgoing, liberal.”  For students, 
the opportunity to explore different, more 
liberal, ideas during their time at college 
was a part of what drew them to the institu-
tion. Furthermore, students discussed leav-
ing their rural community as an opportunity 
to challenge themselves through exposure 
to new ideas and grow as a person. 

Discussion
The findings from this study align with 

previous college choice models revealing 
both internal and external variables that 
play a role in the college choice process for 
these rural students who enrolled at an ur-
ban institution, particularly within the pre-
disposition and choice phases. The find-
ings also support previous literature that 
discusses how students’ career aspirations 
play a role in their decisions about higher 
education (Agger et al., 2018; Demi et al., 
2009; Means et al., 2016; Stone, 2018). 
Scholarship focused on career aspirations 
can sometimes be presented as students 
seeking economic opportunity outside of 
their hometown; however, the findings from 
the current study echo previous research 
that reveals these career choices are not 
always simply about seeking economic sta-
bility or advancement, but pursuing careers 
that they believe will be fulfilling. This is an 
example of a predisposition and internal 
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variable that played a role in the students’ 
college choice. This internal factor of the 
desire to pursue a specific fulfilling career 
was then coupled with the external factor 
of their hometown economy not being able 
to support their career choice and work in 
tandem to motivate students to choose a 
prestigious institution in an urban setting. 

 Another external factor that played 
into the students’ college choice was en-
couragement from family and community 
members. Students felt encouraged to pur-
sue higher education outside of the com-
munity and to seek out institutions that 
were perceived as prestigious. This finding 
echoes the work of Means and colleagues 
(2016), which revealed the role of encour-
agement and support in the college-going 
process for rural African American students. 
Additionally, this finding is in alignment with 
that of Tyler and colleagues (2011) in re-
gards to communalism. While Tyler et al. 
(2011) describe the influence communalism 
has on keeping students in the community, 
the encouragement they receive from their 
hometown may provide students with the 
confidence to leave and attend college else-
where. 

Still, it is important to note that encour-
agement to pursue higher education outside 
of the community may not have been pro-
vided to all of the students within the par-
ticipants’ hometowns. As Carr and Kefalas 
(2009) revealed this type of encourage-
ment and support is often directed toward 
the top students. Because the majority of 
the students admitted to the university fall 
within the top seven percent of their class, 
the participants were likely some of the 
top-performing students within their home-
town. Though the students primarily re-
ceived encouragement and support, multi-
ple students did note that some community 
members cautioned them about going to a 
university and city that had a reputation for 
liberal values. 

The factor that was most closely linked 
to pursuing a degree in an urban area was 
internal. The students felt a misalignment 

between their values with those of their com-
munity. For the students who participated in 
this study, it was a tension felt with the val-
ues espoused in their hometowns that led 
them to choose an urban university where 
they believed they would have opportunities 
to explore different values and ideologies. 
Furthermore, while Pascarella and Terenzini 
(2005) note the liberalizing effect of higher 
education on students, it is important to un-
derstand that these students were actively 
seeking out a space to explore more liberal 
ideas. 

It is also important to note, that while 
many narratives concerning rural communi-
ties are centered around White Republican 
spaces, the students who participated in 
this study represented a diversity that ex-
ists across rural communities. Though there 
were students from predominantly White 
Republican-voting counties, there were 
also students from predominantly Latinx 
communities in heavily Democratic-leaning 
counties and communities that were more 
racially and ethnically heterogeneous with 
voting patterns split more evenly between 
the Republican and Democratic parties. This 
means, while all of the students discussed 
their community as conservative, this was 
not necessarily connected to the political 
leanings of the community. Again, for these 
participants, this conservatism mostly cen-
tered on norms around gender and sexuali-
ty that were primarily driven by the church-
es in the community. Therefore, while these 
findings do in some ways continue to sup-
port narratives of conservatism in rural 
spaces, they also reveal a more nuanced 
understanding of what that might mean. At 
the same time, this reveals how rural stu-
dents’ interest in pursuing an ideology that 
better aligns with their personal values can 
also serve as a powerful internal factor with-
in the college-choice process that may lead 
them to pursue a degree in an urban area. 

Implications
Our findings have several implications 

in relation to rural student recruitment and 
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support for rural students on college and 
university campuses. With one of the con-
sistent reasons students chose to pursue 
an education in the city being the interest 
in pursuing a fulfilling career, admissions 
counselors focusing on rural communities 
should highlight how their institution can 
offer opportunities to pursue careers that 
students are passionate about, not simply 
focusing on the economic opportunities af-
forded by higher education. Since many ru-
ral students may have had limited exposure 
to various career opportunities, higher edu-
cation practitioners should ensure that rural 
students are connected to university-wide 
and school-specific career services. These 
resources can provide students the oppor-
tunity to discover and explore careers that 
align with their values and passions that 
they may not have had access to in their 
rural communities.

In addition to traditional career aptitude 
inventory and exploration activities, career 
service departments could also include op-
portunities for shadowing people in jobs 
that may not have been available or com-
mon within rural communities to help these 
students get a better understanding of the 
fields they are interested in. 

The current study also reaffirmed the 
important role of encouragement from fam-
ily and community members in the college 
choice process, yet noted literature discuss-
es how this encouragement can be limited 
to only the top few students (Carr and Ke-
falas, 2009). Admissions counselors should 
also work with rural high schools to expand 
this encouragement beyond the highest 
performing students. Admission counselors 
can also utilize the concept of communalism 
by collaborating with others within the rural 
community, such as community-based or-
ganizations, to increase the encouragement 
students in the community receive to pur-
sue a postsecondary degree. Expanding this 
encouragement to all rural students does 
not mean that all students should be leaving 
the rural community to pursue a degree in 
an urban setting, but would hopefully reach 

more students for whom an urban setting 
might be a particularly good fit.

Finally, with a desire to explore and 
be challenged by ideas that are different 
from those they were exposed to in their 
hometown, higher education practitioners 
should connect rural students to a variety of 
on-campus programming that will help them 
examine new ideologies and values and of-
fer them supportive spaces and resources 
to critically examine these new ideas. First-
year seminars or themed living-learning 
communities focused on the exploration of 
different cultures, belief systems, and pow-
er structures could be particularly benefi-
cial for rural students. These types of pro-
grams offer exposure to new ideas, while 
also providing a structure for support and 
critical reflection. Furthermore, because 
many students indicated feelings of tension 
in regards to their own values that might 
conflict with those of their hometown, addi-
tional workshops, and programs catered to 
help students discuss these differing values 
with family members and friends upon their 
return home could be beneficial.

Limitations and Future Research
The limitations of this study also offer 

opportunities for future research. Students 
in this study all came from communities 
in the same state, which affects the expe-
riences they had growing up, particularly 
the influence of churches on the culture of 
the community. This was a potential differ-
ence uncovered through the peer debriefing 
process. With different cultural influences 
within rural communities across different 
regions of the country, the values and ideol-
ogies that students have been exposed to or 
might be seeking out could differ by region. 
Future research should continue to exam-
ine the motivating factors for rural students 
pursuing higher education in an urban area 
across different regions within the country 
to see which factors may be connected to 
rural experiences within a specific region 
and which may apply more broadly.
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Conclusion
There are a great number of reasons 

why scholars in higher education should 
turn their attention to students coming from 
rural communities. First, colleges and uni-
versities turn their interest to rural commu-
nities, it is critical that high-quality research 
is produced to combat inaccurate assump-
tions that can be made about rural spaces 
and the people who reside in them. Second, 
though the percentage of rural students en-
tering higher education continues to lag be-
hind their urban and suburban counterparts, 
their numbers are increasing on our college 
and university campuses. Having an accu-
rate understanding of what is motivating 
these students to pursue higher education, 
particularly in urban areas, can offer faculty 
and staff members better insight into how 
these students are approaching their ed-
ucation and how they might best support 
them. Furthermore, if urban colleges and 
universities are interested in recruiting rural 
students, understanding the motivating fac-
tors for them choosing such institutions is 
important. This will allow institutions to cap-
italize on these factors in their recruitment 
initiatives and, once again, provide support 
to the students once they arrive on campus 
that can help retain them.

References
Agger, C., Meece, J. & Byun, S. (2018). The 

influences of family and place on rural 
adolescents’ educational aspirations and 
post-secondary enrollment. Journal of 
Youth and Adolescence, 47: 2554-2568. 
https://doi.org/10.1007/s10964-018-
0893-7

Badger, E. (November 12, 2012). The 
real reason cities lean Democrat-
ic. Retrieved from https://www.
citylab.com/equity/2012/11/pol it i-
cal-map-weve-been-waiting/3908/

Carr, P. & Kefalas, M. (2009). Hollowing Out 
the Middle: The Rural Brain Drain and 
What it Means for America. Beacon Press.

Chapman, D. W. (1981). A model of student 
college choice. Journal of Higher Educa-

tion, 52(5), 490-505. https://www.jstor.
org/stable/1981837

Demi, M., McLaughlin, D., & Snyder, A. (2009). 
Rural youth residential preferences: Un-
derstanding the youth development-com-
munity development nexus. Community 
Development. 40(4), 311-330. https://
doi.org/10.1080/15575330903279606 

Donehower, K., Hogg, C., & Schell, E. (2011). 
Introduction: Reclaiming the rural. In K. 
Donehower, C. Hogg, E. Schell, M. Kmetz, 
C. Brewster, & C. Ryan (Eds.), Reclaiming 
the Rural: Essays on Literacy, Rhetoric, 
and Pedagogy. (pp. 1-13). Southern Illi-
nois University Press.

Graham, D.A. (2017). Red state, blue city. 
Retrieved from https://www.theatlan-
tic.com/magazine/archive/2017/03/red-
state-blue-city/513857/ 

Hillman, N. (2016). Geography of col-
lege opportunity: The case of ed-
ucation deserts. American Educa-
tional Research Journal. 53(4), pp. 
987-1021. https://doi-org.proxygw.wrlc.
org/10.3102%2F0002831216653204 

Hillman, N. & Boland, W. C. (2018). Geogra-
phy of college choice. In M. Gasman and 
A. C. Samayoa (Eds). Contemporary Is-
sues in Higher Education. Routledge

Hossler, D. and Gallagher, K.S. (1987). 
Studying student college choice: a three-
phase model and the implications for pol-
icymakers. College and University. 62(3), 
207-221.

Kron, J. (November 30, 2012). Red state, 
blue city: How the urban-rural divide 
is splitting America. Retrieved from 
https://www.theatlantic.com/politics/ar-
chive/2012/11/red-state-blue-city-how-
the-urban-rural-divide-is-splitting-ameri-
ca/265686/ 

Koricich, A., Chen, X., and Hughes, R. P. 
(2018). Understanding the effects of ru-
rality and socioeconomic status on college 
attendance and institutional choice in the 
United States. Review of Higher Education. 
4(2), 281-305. https://doi.org/10.1353/
rhe.2018.0004

Legutko, R. S. (2008). A decade’s differ-



163        College Student Affairs Journal     Vol. 39, No. 2, 2021

ence: Research revisited on family influ-
ence of rural high school students’ post-
secondary decisions. The Rural Educator, 
29(2), 4-7.

Longhurst, J. (2017). “To be there is import-
ant”: Place-attachment in rural communi-
ty college students as motivation for stay-
ing local. Texas Education Review, 5(1), 
24-39. http://hdl.handle.net/2152/44577

Means, D. (2019). Crucial support, vital aspi-
rations: The college and career aspirations 
of rural Black and Latinx middle school stu-
dents in a community- and youth-based 
leadership program. Journal of Research 
in Rural Education, 35(1), 1-14. https://
doi.org/10.18113/ P8JRRE3501

Means, D., Clayton, A., Conzelmann, J., 
Baynes, P., & Umbach, P. (2016). Bound-
ed aspirations: Rural, African American 
high school students and college access. 
The Review of Higher Education. 39(4), 
543-569. http://proxygw.wrlc.org/log-
in?url=https://www-proquest-com.prox-
ygw.wrlc.org/docview/1810275021?ac-
countid=11243

Morton, T. R., Ramirez, N. A., Meece, J. L., 
Demetriou, C., & Panter, A. T. (2018). 
Perceived barriers, anxieties, and fears 
in prospective college students from ru-
ral high schools. The High School Journal, 
101(3), 155-176. http://doi.org/10.1353/
hsj.2018.0008

Pascarella, E. & Terenzini, P. (2005). How 
college affects students (Vol. 2). Jossey-
Bass.

Pitre, P. E., Johnson, T. E., & Cowan Pitre, C. 
(2006). Understanding predisposition in 
college choice: Toward an integrated mod-
el of college choice and theory of reasoned 
action. College and University, 81(2), 35. 
https://www-proquest-com.proxygw.
wrlc.org/docview/225613565?accoun-
tid=11243

Sansone, V., Sparks, C., & McCutcheon, P. 
(2020). Metro and non-metro variation 
in postsecondary enrollment: The role 
of race, ethnicity, and residential loca-
tion in Texas. Journal of Critical Thought 
and Praxis. 9(1). Article 6. https://doi.

org/10.31274/jctp.11013
Seidman, I. (2013). Interviewing as qual-

itative research: A guide for researchers 
in education and the social sciences (4th 
ed.). Teachers College Press.

Sherman, J., & Sage, R. (2011). Send-
ing Off All Your Good Treasures: Rural 
Schools, Brain-Drain, and Community 
Survival in the Wake of Economic Col-
lapse. Journal of Research in Rural Edu-
cation, 26. https://jrre.psu.edu/sites/de-
fault/files/2019-08/26-11.pdf

Stone, A. N. (2018). Small town values: 
How Understanding the Values of Rural 
Students can Influence Recruitment Strat-
egies. College & University. 93(3), 14-22.

Texas A&M University Bush School of Gov-
ernment and Public Service. (2014). Post 
Secondary Completion in Rural Texas: 
A Statewide Overview. Retrieved from 
http://www.edtx.org/uploads/general/
bush_school_final_report.pdf

Theobald, P & Wood, K. (2010). Learning 
to be rural: Identity lessons from history, 
schooling and the U.S. corporate media. 
In K. Schafft & A. Jackson (Eds.), Rural 
Education for the Twenty-First Century: 
Identity, Place and Community in a Glo-
balizing World. (pp.17-33). Pennsylvania 
State University Press.

Theodori, A. E., & Theodori, G. L. (2015). 
The influences of community attachment, 
sense of community, and educational as-
pirations upon the migration intentions of 
rural youth in Texas. Community Develop-
ment, 46(4), 380-391. https://doi.org/10
.1080/15575330.2015.1062035

Tyler, K.M., Love, C., Roan-Belle, C., Garri-
ott, P.O., & Thomas, D.M. (2011). Linking 
home communalism to college adjustment 
and institutional attachement for African 
American and European American under-
graduates. College Student Affairs Jour-
nal, 30(1), 47. https://files.eric.ed.gov/
fulltext/EJ913526.pdf

Uberti, D. (Jan 9 2017). A divided empire: 
What the urban-rural split means for the 
future of America. Retrieved from 

 https://www.theguardian.com/cit-



From Country to Concrete 164

ies/2017/jan/09/donald-trump-divid-
ed-empire-urban-rural-america-future.

U.S. National Center for Educational Sta-
tistics, Department of Education. (n.d.). 
Common Core of Data (CCD) – Identifi-
cation of rural locales. Retrieved from 
http://nces.ed.gov/ccd/rural_locales.asp.

U.S. National Center for Educational Sta-
tistics, Department of Education. (2014). 
Percentage of persons ages 18–29 en-
rolled in colleges or universities, by age 
group, locale, and sex: 2012. Retrieved 
from http://nces.ed.gov/surveys/ruraled/
tables/b.3.b.-1_2012.asp.

van Manen, M. (1990). Researching Lived 
Experience: Human Science for an Action 
Sensitive Pedagogy. State University of 
New York Press


